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It all began in January of last year when my partner and colleague, Lori Ober, suggested we apply for a grant offered by Georgia TESOL to go to Peru and participate in the International Teachers of English Convention. I was skeptical, having always believed grants were the domain of hyper-intellectual university professors and because I didn’t want to be left behind. Following the writer’s tenet to “write what you know,” Lori and I began thinking about which of our classroom practices might be of interest to other English educators. We submitted our two proposals and waited. We had assumed we weren’t selected, but then we received a congratulatory email from Georgia TESOL, and a follow-up email from Nefdy Falconi of Peru TESOL, encouraging us to present a third topic in exchange for complimentary lodging. We agreed to do so, secured permission from our local school board to miss summer pre-planning, and excitedly set about planning our trip.

We arrived in Peru early so we could travel prior to the conference. We flew into Lima at 1:15 A.M. and boarded our transfer flight to Cusco at 7:15. Coming from the summer weather in Georgia, we were surprised to find the temperature was 33 degrees! Another surprise was a large barrel full of coca leaves in the arrivals area, with a sign saying to take three (for altitude sickness). After locating our hostel, we headed to the city center and found much-needed Alpaca sweaters for around $11. We were definitely travel-weary and out of breath from the altitude, so after a little sightseeing, some Andean trout and an alpaca steak, we rested up for our 8 A.M. train ride from Poroy to the ancient Incan ruins of Machu Picchu.
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The train ride through the sacred valley of the Urumbamba River was nothing short of spectacular! From our train windows, we could see snow-capped peaks towering above ancient Incan agricultural terraces - still in use by their descendants who grow corn, potatoes and coca. Machu Picchu is thousands of feet lower than Cusco, and as we descended the temperature warmed considerably. The ruins at Machu Picchu were spectacular, and we took tons of pictures! We only had a short time at the ruins prior to returning to the station to catch our train back to Ollantamtybo, where we took a three hour taxi ride back to Cusco - an extremely fortuitous decision because the driver was friends with several families of indigenous weavers in Chinchero, a small village along the way. There we were shown how to harvest and clean wool off of live alpacas, and how to make natural dyes from insects and plants. We bought many beautiful alpaca wool textiles at prices so low we felt guilty! We returned to Cusco, exhausted but happy, and rested up for our early morning flight to Lima. Our stay in Lima was brief, but a friend had recommended we try a restaurant called Panchita, famous for its nouveau take on traditional Peruvian 
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         Traditional Weaver in Chinchero
cuisine. This was undoubtedly one of the best meals I have ever had! We ate delicious seafoods and grilled meats, seasoned with potatoes and quinoa from the highlands, as well as rare tropical fruits. The ceviche alone made the visit worthwhile! 

The following morning, we set out for the conference in Chiclayo. We arrived at the Chiclayo airport to an unbelievable welcome: a military brass band, native dancers, clowns juggling, and even several dogs dressed in native costumes! We had two days prior to the 
conference so we took a taxi to the lovely beachfront town of Pimentel. We feasted again on delicious ceviche and a beautiful trio of enchilada-type pastries stuffed with octopus in ink, crab and langostino. The next day, we toured several indigenous villages, an experience organized by Nefdy Falconi and a Moche guide. We toured a beautiful church and saw indigenous religious artwork from the late 15th century, purchased beautiful crafts made from straw, and wandered through a festival celebrating las fiestas patrias.  The following day the convention began. This was to be our first time presenting before a group of professionals outside of our own district, and we were nervous! Everything worked well, and the technological glitches I had anticipated never materialized. Lori did an excellent job presenting on daily grammar practice, and had participants diagramming sentences and practicing new strategies while I assisted. The next day, we co-presented on using mentor texts to jump-start student writing, and I presented my strategies for using free technologies to improve vocabulary instruction. 

We concluded our time in Peru with a talent show hosted by Peru TESOL. I played and sang a song on the ukulele. Many truly talented people performed, including a young Moche girl who performed the traditional bottle dance in an elaborate traditional costume with a large champagne bottle balanced on her head! 
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Words cannot describe how rewarding this trip was both personally and professionally. I was floored with the friendliness and professionalism of everyone who participated in the conference. Many of the English teachers travelled more than twenty hours by bus to attend! We felt very welcome and as if we were part of the Peru TESOL family. We were sorry to leave Chiclayo and received many generous invitations to visit our new friends across Peru and Ecuador. We are so grateful to Georgia TESOL and Peru TESOL for accepting our proposals and providing financial assistance that enabled us to attend. As EL teachers, we all have ideas and methods to share as well as areas for growth, and applying for the Georgia-Peru TESOL travel grant is such an amazing opportunity for that exchange. Lori and I would wholeheartedly recommend this experience to any EL teacher interested in learning more about the world while sharing their methods with like-minded professionals. Lori and I hope to be there also!  
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It is my honor and pleasure to be the President of Georgia Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Languages (GATESOL)!  As the Conference Chair for the 2017 36th Annual GATESOL Conference, I was thrilled to bring the attendees to the birthplace of my mother and of some of the world’s greatest musical entertainers!  This time celebrated many “firsts,” including the 1st time ever that GATESOL held its conference in Macon.  

Speaking of first, do you remember the 1st time you took a moment to think about where you were in life?  What about the 1st time you started your career?  If you were like me, you were surprised at what it took out of you to perform your duties.  I am confident that English Learners are surprised at what it is taking out of them to learn English.  In both situations, the lessons learned are beneficial and useful for future endeavors.  

The lessons I learned as a student and an educator inspired me to establish the theme of the 2017 36th Annual GATESOL Conference - “K.E.Y.S. to Cultural Proficiency: Unlocking the Language of Equitable Instruction.”  It is my hope that, before you seek to understand your English Learners and the journey they are taking to become English proficient, you seek to KNOW yourself.  Discover your identity, your struggle, and your “way of being.”  It is then that you are empowered to reach out to your students and teach them with understanding.  As you do that, you will be able to ENGAGE those in your community.  Although some view our present political climate as something left to be desired, I encourage you to YIELD to public policy, while watching and learning the overt and covert messages at hand.  It is then that you will be equipped to effectively STRATEGIZE and plan to meet the academic and professional needs of your students.  

Be the “KEY” and speak the language of equity.  Seek to unify your English Learners, your organizations, and your community members with the threads of diversity.  Be the advocate your students so desperately need, and let GATESOL be the advocate you need.  

Kendra
Kendra M. Castelow
President, GATESOL
Regional Liaison, GATESOL
2016 Leadership Robins Alum
Lifetime Member, Phi Kappa Phi
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Reflections on Grant Giving and Technology Integration at English for a Lifetime Language Institute
                  Joel Floyd
Founder/Program Director English for a Lifetime Language Institute
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Floyd continued on page 5
I am honored to have received the 2017 Professional Development II Grant for my adult education ESL program.  With this grant, my teaching faulty and I were able to purchase an interactive projector for the use of technology in our classrooms.  In several of our bi-monthly faculty meetings, the issue of technology or technology integration had been a primary discussion.  We noticed that a significant percentage of our adult learners, who are primarily, Hispanic, within the first three months of their first English as a second language (ESL) course, had dropped out of the program.  After discussing factors that might have contributed to attrition among our beginning students, we agreed that considerations in technology might address some of the learning styles or preferences of our students and create flexible instructional options.
    
We conducted a brief survey, early spring 2017, among new students and students who had persisted pass their initial level one ESL course.  In the survey, we asked students four questions: 
1. What do you like most about your English class?
GATESOL Professional II Grant, English for a Lifetime has made it one step closer to improving learner persistence within our adult student population. For us, the use of technology has added to our tentative list of solutions. 


Contact: efl2012@englifeglobal.org /www.englifeglobal.org 



References

Brozek, E. & Duckworth, D. (2017). Supporting English language learners through technology. 

Retrieved from https://www.nysut.org/~/media/Files/NYSUT/Resources/2011/March/Educators%20Voice%204%20Technology/edvoiceIV_ch2.pd


Case Study Fulton County Schools. (2017). Fulton county schools brings interactive learning to all  students with large-scale implementation of bright Link projectors. 

Retrieved from 
https://mediaserver.goepson.com/ImConvServlet/imconv/02d851c72e7adbfab99fbcf674cd794c181765b8/original


Woodson, N. (2017). Technology Integration Coordinator Recognized. 

Retrieved from 
https://www.msdwt.k12.in.us/2017/03/technology-integration-coordinator-recognized/

Floyd continued from page 4
2.   Why do you want to learn English?

3.   How do you like to learn?

4.      Do you prefer learning from your   
English book or do you prefer learning on a big screen?  

Twenty-five students participated in the survey, and we found that most students liked being in a small class. They felt that a small class setting gave them increased access to their English instructors. Most students liked to learn by practicing the language aloud, repeating English sounds and words after their instructors. One student stated, “When [I/we] talk and practice English with our teacher, this is how we learn.” In the third and most significant question of the survey, one hundred percent of the students agreed that they preferred learning on a big screen. At least two of the students stated that learning English from a book was “boring.” After analyzing students’ feedback, my faculty and I hypothesized that beginning students were likely to persist in their English language studies as long instructors used various types of technology to enhance students’ classroom and learning experiences. 

Before we voted on the need for an interactive projector, I surveyed a few research studies on the use of technology in the adult ESL classroom.  I found that the use of technology in the ESL classroom could increase and motivate learner engagement, save time for instructors, and promote learner independence (Woodson, 2017). Additional research on the issue showed that the use of graphics, video and audio are components of technology that support English language learners (ELLs) in their quest of learning English as a second language (Brozek and Duckworth, 2011). Fulton County (Atlanta)   K-12 public school teachers had also reported that the use of interactive projectors and smart boards had undoubtedly created greater learner engagement and participation in their classrooms. Jessy Garris, a Fulton County teacher stated that,  “In order to be successful in the future, our students need to participate
in engaging instruction that allows them to gather, analyze and present information easily (Epson Case Study, Fulton County Schools, 2017). After reviewing the effectiveness of technology and integration in the classroom, I had no doubt that the purchase of an interactive projector would promote an effective learning experience among our learners.   

Our Interactive Projector 

Since the purchase of English for a Lifetime’s interactive projector, my faculty and I have observed increased levels of class participation among students, especially those who are enrolled in their English course. Students appear eager to walk to the board and fully engage in their present learning experience. I’ve also overheard students asking instructors, “Are we going to play on the board tonight?”  This question, for me, was a clear indication that the use of an interactive projector has made the classroom learning experience come alive. Instructors who have used the projector have agreed that they are able to maximize their class time with instruction driven by technology rather than having to use “extra time” with markers and whiteboards for teaching.  Instructors’ appropriate use of the interactive projector has promoted an engaging teaching and learning experience from the start to the end of class time. 

Summary

      In summary, I encourage my fellow ESL teaching colleagues to consider ways in which the use of technology can assist in maximizing teaching and learning in the classroom. Students’ specific learning styles or goals can assist in determining the types of technology that will be most beneficial to your program.  While there is no guarantee that technology integration will fully solve the problem of adult learner attrition, creating an engaging classroom experience will address some of the issue. 
     
Thankfully and with the assistance of the
Snapshots from 2017 GATESOL Conference
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Kendra Castelow and attendees at the opening session
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Dr. Gloria Ladson Billings, Opening Keynote on Thursday
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L to R:  Jasmine Hall,Otis Redding lll, John Ford, Kendra Castelow,and Joseph Thompson
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Letter from the Editor …
Karen Shock
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FORMATTING REQUIREMENTS:
Newsletter articles should adhere to the following:
-Be double-spaced
-Include the category (Feature, Teaching Tip, Review, or News) in the document itself
-Include title, headings/subheading
-Include captions for images
-Include a one-sentence bio statement (ex: "Dr. Randolph is a Professor of ESL at (name) University.)
-Not exceed length specifications of the category (Feature, Teaching Tip, Review, or News)
Submission for Articles, Teaching Tips, Book and Resource Reviews and News
Email manuscript as a word document attachment to: kshock1@yahoo.com; subject: "Submission for GATESOL Newsletter"
Images: In addition to including them on the Word doc in the place you'd like them to appear, please attach them as separate .jpg files and attach with the email.





Page 7
DEADLINES FOR SUBMISSION
Issue		Deadline
February	January 31st
May		April 30th
August 		July 31st
November	October 31st
	


REVIEW PROCESS
You will be notified once your submission is received. The Editor reserves the right to modify any material selected for publication to fit the available space, or to improve on clarity and style.  Authors will be consulted prior to publication if changes are significant and may be given a chance to revise their articles if substantial changes or refocusing are required.  Authors will not be able to make changes to their articles after submission. In addition, articles may also be held for future issues. 


I hope you are off to a good start this 2018.
I want to encourage you to write something for the newsletter.  You may be thinking that you are an educator, but not a writer.  What might be a normal classroom activity for you, might be new territory for other educators. As educators, sharing our ideas with other like-minded people is part of what we do.  In fact, many of the best things that I have used  in my classroom over the years were passed down to me by my colleagues.    
So, I hope that you will consider writing an article for the next newsletter.  You don’t have to be overly concerned about your  writing style, as all submissions are edited prior to being published in the newsletter.
[bookmark: _GoBack]When you do submit an article, photos of yourself, your students or an activity you did in class would be useful.  If you have an idea, and are not sure if it is suitable, please e-mail me at: kshock1@yahoo.com
Karen




Snapshots continued from Page 6
[image: ]
Jan Anglade, GATESOL Executive Board Member, and Moises Velez, Editor/Owner of Que Pasa
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Kendra Castelow and Moises Velez, Editor/Owner of Que Pasa  
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Dr. Lela Horne, GATESOL's Grants and Awards Chairperson, and Ethan Trinh, Recipient of the Public Service Award and SETESOL Conference Travel Grant
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Kendra M. Castelow and Dr. Danny Brassell, Opening Keynote on Friday
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Page 8
Mr. Pat Topping (standing) Sr. Vice President of the Macon Economic Development Commission, introduces himself at the 1st Annual V.I.P Breakfast
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GATESOL President    Kendra Castelow    2017 - 2018    


